
Extract from Hansard 
[COUNCIL - Thursday, 16 September 2010] 

 p6760b-6767a 
Hon Norman Moore; Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich; Hon Alyssa Hayden; Hon Lynn MacLaren; Hon Matt Benson-

Lidholm; Hon Philip Gardiner; Hon Jon Ford; Hon Max Trenorden; Hon Adele Farina 

 [1] 

RETAIL TRADING HOURS AMENDMENT (ARMADALE SPECIAL TRADING PRECINCT) BILL 2010 
RETAIL TRADING HOURS AMENDMENT (MIDLAND SPECIAL TRADING PRECINCT) BILL 2010 

Cognate Debate — Motion 
On motion by Hon Norman Moore (Leader of the House), resolved — 

That leave be granted for the Retail Trading Hours Amendment (Armadale Special Trading Precinct) 
Bill 2010 and the Retail Trading Hours Amendment (Midland Special Trading Precinct) Bill 2010 to be 
dealt with cognately. 

Second Reading — Cognate Debate 
Resumed from 18 August.  

HON LJILJANNA RAVLICH (East Metropolitan) [2.47 pm]: I rise on behalf of the Australian Labor Party 
to give my support to both these bills. The purpose of the bills is to amend the Retail Trading Hours Act 1987 
and establish two new special trading precincts, one in Armadale and one in Midland.  

These bills do not contain a great deal of substance. Each bill has only four clauses and will amend section 12A, 
which deals with trading hours for general retail shops, special trading precincts and holiday resorts. The 
amendments proposed in the legislation seek to amend part IV of the Retail Trading Hours Act 1987. These bills 
are not substantive in a legislative sense, but in a practical sense they are very important reforms.  

I take this opportunity to make some general comments on retail trading hours because, quite clearly, this 
legislation will provide extended retail trading hours in both Armadale and Midland. One of the things I want to 
put on the public record is that Labor went to the last election with a very comprehensive plan for shopping 
hours. Labor endeavoured to achieve a balance. We did not want to allow wholesale deregulation, but we wanted 
to provide families with greater flexibility, especially for those families that need to juggle the responsibilities of 
family and work. Whilst we were trying to juggle that, we were also cognisant of the need to allow families more 
time on the weekend to shop for major household items such as furniture and electrical equipment. Basically, the 
Labor Party went to the last election with a five-point policy. The third part of that five-point policy was the 
creation of outer metropolitan shopping districts that would allow Sunday and public holiday trading at specific 
locations. Our election commitment at the time was that a Labor government would create the opportunity for 
Sunday and public holiday trading in prescribed locations centred in outer metropolitan areas. Two of the areas 
that we had identified were Midland and Armadale. I want to put on the public record that from my perspective 
this is good legislation. It is legislation that Labor would have introduced into this place had we won the election. 
This legislation will be of enormous benefit to those two areas.  

Armadale and Midland were selected as locations for a new precinct for a number of reasons. Firstly, both of 
them strongly supported becoming special trading precincts. That local support comes from the local chambers 
of commerce. When I attended the Swan Chamber of Commerce, a question was thrown at me asking whether 
Labor would support amending the retail trading hours to make Midland a special trading precinct. Labor made 
that commitment then, as we did for Armadale, because it was consistent with the policy that we took to the last 
election. There has been very strong support from the local CCIs; they see it as a significant opportunity. There 
has been strong support from local government authorities that cover those two areas. We also support these 
precincts for geographical reasons, namely, to balance the distribution of such precincts across the metropolitan 
area and because both of Armadale and Midland’s existing and growing importance as commercial centres and 
visitor destinations in urban growth and transport corridors. Clearly, the growth that has occurred, particularly in 
the last decade, will continue. We need to be ahead of the game and to facilitate opportunities for greater activity 
in both those locations.  

I want to touch quickly on issues specific to both those areas. I know that the City of Armadale welcomes the 
designation of Armadale as a special trading precinct. The Mayor of Armadale, Linton Reynolds, has described 
the introduction of this legislation as “a win for the broader community”. He is quoted as saying — 

“Extended trading hours provide flexibility to working families who may need to shop outside current 
opening hours and to those people whose religious beliefs prevent them from shopping on a 
Saturday,”… 

“They will also help support the recent expansion and upgrade to commercial property within the City 
Centre and increase job prospects for our local residents.  

Mayor Reynolds is very proud of Armadale, and he promotes Armadale as it should be promoted—as a 
regionally significant trading centre located in an important transport and urban growth corridor. The extra 
economic activity generated by extended trading hours is a positive outcome for his local community. I agree 
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with him, and there is no doubt that the same applies to Midland. I know there is a lot of excitement in Midland 
that there will be extended trading hours there. I have to say that the local community sees that as a very positive 
move, particularly given the location. Midland attracts a lot of people from Northam, York and further afield, 
and as the population grows and as people move into a tree-change environment, we will have more densely 
populated areas throughout that part of the state, and no doubt more and more people will be seeking a shopping 
experience that is regionally well located.  

One of the issues here is how these extended trading hours will affect employees, particularly people who work 
in shopping centres—retailers, shop assistants et cetera. For quite some time, members in this place have heard 
arguments from both sides of the fence about the advantages and disadvantages of extended retail trading hours. 
The one thing I want to put on the public record is that extended trading hours no doubt deliver significant 
benefits to retailers. Large retailers, in particular, tend by and large to be more supportive of extended retail 
trading hours; smaller businesses sometimes struggle with that. I think we can explore some of those issues in a 
bit more detail in the next bill listed on the notice paper, the Retail Trading Hours Amendment Bill 2009. I want 
to put on the public record that Labor is opposed to trading on New Year’s Day and on Boxing Day. Government 
Gazette No 144 dated 30 July 2010 deals with the Retail Trading Hours Act 1987 and the Retail Trading Hours 
(Special Trading Precincts) Order 2010 made by the Minister for Commerce under section 12A of the act 
relating to the retail trading hours for the Fremantle, Joondalup, and Perth trading precincts. This clearly 
states — 

On the days specified in column 1 of the Table, general retail shops in the Fremantle special trading 
precinct are required to be closed during the hours specified opposite those days in column 2. 

Listed there are Anzac Day, Good Friday and Christmas Day. That leaves it open under the current arrangements 
for shops to trade on Boxing Day and New Year’s Day. I put on the public record our view that that is a 
significant impost on those people who work in the retail industry, particularly shop assistants who will be 
required to work during those festive periods, which are quite sacred and have become an institution for families 
as a time to get together. Certainly, I remember as a kid that Boxing Day was the day that I really looked forward 
to because I went to Rockingham all the way from Midland. It was the biggest thing out, because just about 
every Croatian–Australian family in the whole metropolitan area went to Rockingham. The big challenge for the 
family was to make sure that we got the best tree in the best spot; we had to survey where the sun was going to 
go and make sure that we were strategically located for the rest of the day so that we could enjoy the company of 
every other Croatian–Australian family in the state. Christmas was exciting, but Boxing Day was a much more 
chilled out and pleasant day enjoyed by everybody generally. It is a wonderful time for families. It is one of 
those days on the calendar that need not be sacrificed for retail therapy. Quite frankly, there is no need for shops 
to open on Boxing Day and New Year’s Day. Shop assistants and other people working in the retail sector 
deserve the right to be with their loved ones on these days, keeping in mind that we have imposed on them 
extended trading hours, which means that those people in the retail sector are already working longer hours. It 
would be a heartless government, a heartless Premier and a heartless Minister for Commerce who insisted that 
shop assistants work on Boxing Day and New Year’s Day, denying them time with their families and taking 
away the spirit of community. While other families enjoy the festivities, they will have to get up early in the 
morning and go to work all day, leaving their children at home to watch TV—they would be lucky if they have a 
TV to watch—or to look for something to do because a heartless government made their parents work in the 
retail sector on those two days, which should be sacred for all Western Australians. 

I wanted to put that on the public record because this will become an issue when we extend trading hours across 
the broader Perth district. We want to make sure that we avoid a situation whereby the people who have worked 
hard all the way through and who have historically worked without extended trading hours are required to work 
longer hours and to give up two days—that is, Boxing Day and New Year’s Day—to go to work and not have 
the time that they deserve to have with family and friends. As I look across the chamber, I see Hon Norman 
Moore and I know that he is uncomfortable about this. I know that he believes they deserve to have that time 
with their families. 

Hon Norman Moore: If you can tell what I’m thinking by looking at me, you’re doing better than I am! 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: Even his wife cannot tell what he is thinking by looking at him, but I can 
because I look at him day in and day out and I know what he is thinking. 

This is very important. I am trying to put on the public record the fact that we have come to an agreement on 
Armadale and Midland. In fact, that was part of our plan, but the Liberal Party won the election. It has got the 
legislation this far. We now have an agreement on these matters. We hope that when we debate the Retail 
Trading Hours Amendment Bill 2009, the Leader of the House will be in a position to deliver us some good 
news on the issue of Boxing Day and New Year’s Day. I think that Western Australian shop assistants deserve 
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that. I think every family in Western Australia deserves that. There are times when we have to make decisions 
about what is really important. Are commercial considerations more important than family considerations? I can 
cop that we have extended retail trading hours, but some things should not be touched because of the broader 
community benefit. Once we start tearing down the institution of going to Rockingham all the way from Midland 
and picking the best spot for a family picnic, we start tearing down the fabric of society as we know it, and we do 
not want to see that. Having said that, the Labor Party is more than happy to support the bills. But I hope that the 
Leader of the House will be the bearer of some positive news; otherwise, we will have some difficulty down the 
track. 

HON ALYSSA HAYDEN (East Metropolitan) [3.08 pm]: It is with great pleasure that I see the legislation 
before us today at long last. As a member for the East Metropolitan Region, I am proud to say that both Midland 
and Armadale, on which this legislation will have a beneficial impact, are within my electorate. It is unfortunate 
that both my colleagues Hon Helen Morton and Hon Donna Faragher are on urgent parliamentary business, but 
they have asked that I note their support for this legislation. I have spoken to more people on this issue than any 
other within my region, and the strong want and need for flexible shopping hours has been heard loud and clear. 
Both Midland and Armadale are gateway cities to the metropolitan region for our country communities and 
interstate visitors. All the main highway intersections connect through Midland en route to Perth or Fremantle 
port. The City of Swan is the largest local authority in the metropolitan region with an area in excess of 
1 000 square kilometres, and is experiencing steady growth in population and tourism. Recent research 
undertaken by the City of Swan shows a conservative average of 80 600 overnight visitors and 488 000 domestic 
day trippers to the City of Swan. The Swan Chamber of Commerce represents the business community of 
Midland and surrounding districts. After consulting with business and industry, it too has realised the necessity 
for Midland to acquire the status of a special trading precinct and to be able to operate on a Sunday to compete 
and curtail the leakages to other precincts. I have also spoken to retail business owners at the Armadale Business 
Association to express how important the special trading precinct is to our region.  

In March this year Armadale enjoyed over $100 000 in tourism revenue. In August the amount was $108 300—
an amount that I believe will increase due to the development of these precincts. The City of Armadale has been 
interactive in its implementation of a bus service to encourage local residents to visit their major shopping 
centres.  

These metropolitan regions are fighting to keep their local residents, tourists and visitors from leaving to go 
south to Rockingham or west to the coastline. If our region is to continue to grow and develop, we need to find 
an advantage. I believe this legislation is the advantage that we need. Both the Cities of Armadale and Swan 
strongly support the creation of these special trading precincts because they recognise the valuable opportunities 
these changes will bring to their communities.  

Recently, my husband and I, and some of our friends, decided to go to Rockingham on a Sunday because — 

Hon Phil Edman: Rockingham! Why did you go to Rockingham? You did not ring me! 

Hon ALYSSA HAYDEN: Hon Phil Edman will be interested to know that we visited his electorate because it 
has Sunday trading. We left early on a Sunday morning and had brunch on the foreshore in Rockingham 
overlooking the beautiful bay.  

Hon Phil Edman: It will be better when there is a marina there. 

Hon ALYSSA HAYDEN: We will come to look at that when it is there. 

We females then decided we needed some shopping therapy, so off we went to the shopping centre. After a few 
hours of shopping we then decided that we needed coffee and cake. We then filled both vehicles with petrol and 
drove home. Without divulging how much we spent that day, a lot of money was spent in Rockingham that 
would normally not have been spent if it were not for Sunday trading. 

The are many car clubs in Western Australia—such as the Mazda car club and the clubs for Austin Healey, Saab 
and Holden owners; I could go on—looking for destinations for the cobweb runs that generally operate on a 
Sunday. Their preferred destinations offer somewhere nice to eat and, for the women who have gone on the run 
to support their husbands, somewhere to shop. The east metropolitan region offers some beautiful routes for their 
meanders through Roleystone, Bickley, Kalamunda, Mundaring and John Forrest National Park. If this 
legislation is passed today, their destination point could be Midland or Armadale where they can stop for lunch 
or afternoon tea and, while the men talk about their engines, the women can do some retail shopping. I would be 
more than happy to draft a route to encourage these clubs to come to check out the east metropolitan region.  

I am aware that the retail business industry is calling for protection under the Commercial Tenancy (Retail 
Shops) Agreements Act and I believe the introduction of a small business commissioner and the requirements of 
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shopping centre owners to maintain the lease register will assist with this. I look forward to working with the 
minister to ensure that the business community’s concerns are dealt with.  

However, I remind businesses that they need to be mindful that consumers are business customers and from time 
to time business owners need to modify their business to suit the consumer. Consumers are telling us that they 
need more flexibility and want the freedom to shop outside the restricted operating hours in place today. I 
remember when all-day Saturday trading was introduced; at the time I worked in the retail sector in Midland. It 
was felt then that there would be a severe impact on retailers and that there would not be enough shoppers to 
warrant the additional hours. I think that we can all agree those concerns were not warranted and that retailers 
and shoppers have enjoyed the additional Saturday trading hours for several years.  

Previously, I advised members in this place that Western Power had scheduled works in a busy retail sector of 
Midland on the Saturday and Sunday of a long weekend. Members may remember that the affected retailers 
were extremely angry because the outages would shut them down during the busiest trading hours available to 
them, being a Saturday and a Sunday.  

This legislation is designed to ensure that people across the metropolitan area have greater choice and flexibility 
in shopping hours, and to allow businesses to decide when they wish to trade. The extra job opportunities 
generated is a bonus for both these regions and will cater for their growing populations’ demand for 
employment.  

I support the retail trading hours amendment bills and encourage all businesses in Armadale and Midland to 
embrace these changes and to adapt their businesses to benefit from the new shoppers who will visit their stores. 
I also wish to congratulate the Barnett government for pursuing and implementing this initiative that will allow 
commercial industry in my electorate to enjoy the benefits of extended retail trading hours. I assure members 
that these bills have the full support of the community I represent.  

HON LYNN MacLAREN (South Metropolitan) [3.16 pm]: I rise to support the Retail Trading Hours 
Amendment (Armadale Special Trading Precinct) Bill and the Retail Trading Hours Amendment (Midland 
Special Trading Precinct) Bill. I support these bills because local people are asking for these changes and 
because I think it a prudent decision on the part of the government to establish trading zones outside the centre of 
Perth. I do not believe it to be indicative of our current culture that everybody should have to go to the centre of 
Perth for their shopping activities. Also, these bills promote sustainable practice by reducing the amount of 
travelling time for those who want to shop on a Sunday.  

I do not have the same concerns as those expressed by the previous speakers. Let us face it, consumerism is not 
everything. We need to have full lives; we need to have time with our families and friends and to enjoy sport. 
We do not have to shop all the time. The whole point to these shopping hours is that they are not compulsory, 
but simply available to consumers who choose to take them up. We know that because of extended trading 
hours, part-time jobs in the retail sector are likely to increase because of the deregulation of trading hours. Part-
time jobs are about flexibility in life. People can more flexibly organise which hours they will work if they have 
a broader choice in hours. This will immediately benefit students or those people with other daytime pursuits or 
hobbies because they will be able to work extra hours on the weekend to bump up their incomes. Therefore, this 
is about diversity. This is about catering for the diversity in our society that comes with a larger population and 
about having the opportunity to fill the fridge with food and—in my case, having recently moved into a new 
place and not having had time—to buy furniture. It is about providing flexibility for people to clothe and feed 
themselves and to get the basic necessities of life. I do not believe that by extending trading hours we will feed 
the machine known as rampant consumerism. I hope that people will see shopping during extended trading hours 
as an option and not as the only thing they can do in life.  

The amended legislation will permit retailers to open for longer hours; however, opening will not be compulsory. 
The extension to shopping hours will benefit working families. We acknowledge the benefits to those who 
happen to be in a partnership in which both partners are employed. Extended shopping hours are a huge benefit 
to them. The Greens (WA), reflective of the community, have diverse views on deregulation and its potential 
impacts. We have quite a bit of research that I will probably refer to in my speech in response to the next bill to 
come before us. My support for these bills takes a principled approach based on grassroots decision making 
through the support of the locally elected council and what it has asked for, and on a sustainable planning policy 
that has identified activity nodes where commercial activity is concentrated in specific locations. I support the 
bills. 

HON MATT BENSON-LIDHOLM (Agricultural) [3.20 pm]: As a regional-based member of Parliament, I 
am perhaps not so much concerned with the specifics of the Retail Trading Hours Amendment (Armadale 
Special Trading Precinct) Bill 2010 and the Retail Trading Hours Amendment (Midland Special Trading 
Precinct) Bill 2010. However, I take the point Hon Alyssa Hayden made about Midland and Armadale being, in 
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a manner of speaking, nodal points of some significance where various highways and railways connect. 
Obviously those centres are important to regional-based MPs, particularly those in the Agricultural Region and 
the South West Region. Although I am not super concerned with the general mechanics of Midland and 
Armadale, I am particularly concerned about the industrial relations implications of the bills, which Hon 
Ljiljanna Ravlich talked about. I live in Albany, which is a country town. Albany has voted with its feet by 
having weekend markets, including the organic growers’ market on Saturday and the Boat Shed market on 
Sunday. This is a trend that is very much at the forefront of regional economies. For those reasons, I do not have 
any issues whatsoever with the expansion of trading hours and with a more liberal approach to these issues. 

I concur entirely with the sentiments of Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich. The legislation is quite sound and the benefits it 
will bring to Midland and Armadale are not in dispute. Both areas are significant gateways to certain parts of the 
agricultural region and the south west. Both communities will continue to grow in economic significance 
because they are nodal points. I have a fairly unregulated view of the world regarding trading hours that probably 
stems from living in a large country town. The Leader of the House said in his second reading speech — 

The majority of non-metropolitan areas have their own trading hours arrangements in place, provided 
for in ministerial orders. This bill makes no changes to retail trading hours for any type of shop that is 
located outside the metropolitan area, thereby continuing the policy of self-determination in regional 
and non-metropolitan WA. 

That is obviously very much engrained in the culture of regional Western Australia, and I am in total agreement 
with that. However, I do not want to shy away from the issue of market regulation and control. I am genuinely 
concerned about having Coles and Woolworths in our country towns. Perhaps in cities such as Albany, 
Geraldton, Kalgoorlie, Bunbury and in some of the towns in the Pilbara, the normal mechanics of the market 
operations dictate that Coles and Woolworths will not be open for 24 hours a day, seven days a week and so 
those supermarkets are of no great consequence. No matter where one lives, retail trading hours legislation, as 
Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich said, needs to take on board the industrial conditions of shop assistants, for instance, 
particularly given the relative youth of many of them. I think Hon Ed Dermer has made that point in a number of 
speeches in the past, particularly about how the young people will get home from their employment reasonably 
late at night — 

Hon Ed Dermer: I think, my honourable colleague, that it was more by way of private conversations between 
you and me rather than speeches in the house. 

Hon MATT BENSON-LIDHOLM: I stand corrected. I dare say that it certainly is an issue the member is 
concerned about and that it might be something he will mention when given an opportunity. 

Hon Ed Dermer: Certainly. I think you were explaining it very well. 

Hon MATT BENSON-LIDHOLM: I thank the member. 

The second point is that when celebrating events such as Christmas, Easter and Anzac Day the needs of families 
and people generally can perhaps be given attention to in the regulations. I do not want to speak for much longer, 
other than to say that I hope the regulations will reflect my concerns and those of members on this side of the 
house, especially those of the lead speaker, Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich. The point I am making is that we need to seek 
a guarantee that appropriate regulations will be put in place to protect those who are least able to look after 
themselves. 

HON PHILIP GARDINER (Agricultural) [3.26 pm]: I rise to speak against the Retail Trading Hours 
Amendment (Armadale Special Trading Precinct) Bill 2010 and the Retail Trading Hours Amendment (Midland 
Special Trading Precinct) Bill 2010. I represent a number of country towns that are not far away from the 
metropolitan area. The further extended retail trading hours extend from the heart of the city, where I can 
understand there is a benefit for tourism and for the vibrancy of Perth as a city, towards the perimeters, the closer 
it gets to cannibalising country retail businesses. We all know that cannibalism is a term that is often used when 
a new brand that is created cannibalises a former brand. This legislation is the cannibalisation of retail businesses 
in the regional towns. Those retail businesses are a very important part of the towns’ social fabric. Those towns 
comprise Moora, Gingin, Northam and some towns further south of the metropolitan area. The Midland precinct 
will affect Northam, Moora, Gingin and other northern towns. When country people come to Perth, they often 
spend only a day here before going home late in the afternoon or early evening. When they find that the shops 
are open, they will stop and do their shopping, for obvious and valid reasons, including that often there is a wider 
choice of products. I understand that there is a wider choice. However, that diminishes the retail dollar being 
spent in the country towns, which damages the fabric of the towns. 
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We have had a long debate about extended retail trading hours and about how it affects families. I wish someone 
would show me a study on the economic impact extended retail trading will have, because I have not seen one. 
We all talk about it and use our subjective analysis, but no-one has demonstrated to me that there is an 
incremental value to economic activity as a result of extended retail trading hours. In my simple way of thinking, 
X amount of dollars are spent on consumption. That will be spent whether we have six hours, 10 hours or 
20 hours of trading in the day. I run a farming business. If I can get my harvest off in three weeks rather than six 
weeks, the shorter the better. The harvest generates the same amount of revenue but I get it off in half the time. 
For retailers, it must be pretty similar. If the same amount of retail dollars are on offer and they can get all of that 
within, say, 10 hours of business rather than 15 hours of business, that must give them a higher gross margin. 
But no-one has proffered any analysis that can demonstrate to me the economic benefit of extended retail trading 
hours. I therefore need say little more than outline that constituents of mine in those country towns are strongly 
opposed to extended retail trading hours because they fear there will be a negative impact on their individual 
business. I understand the impact on those businesses; I also understand the impact on the towns, and those are 
the reasons I oppose the bills. 

HON JON FORD (Mining and Pastoral) [3.31 pm]: I rise to support the Retail Trading Hours Amendment 
(Armadale Special Trading Precinct) Bill 2010 and the Retail Trading Hours Amendment (Midland Special 
Trading Precinct) Bill 2010. I do not believe they affect my constituency at all because it has had self-
determination for a long time. I have always been a bit bemused by the National Party’s view on this matter. 
Members are quite aware from my comments that I am often bemused by the National Party. However, I listened 
to Hon Philip Gardiner’s comments with quite some interest. If we do not take into account external matters, 
there is some validity in what he said. If National Party members believed that the market size would remain the 
same, they would have some validity to their argument. It is much the same as the fishing effort: it is just moving 
the effort from one area to another. Nevertheless, I believe in the long term. 

I was in Sydney for a nephew’s engagement party on the weekend and went out to Penrith. One of the things we 
enjoy when we go to cities such as Sydney, New York or London is their huge, vibrant population. In fact, when 
walking around Sydney on Saturday or Sunday, I could not see much difference in the population number that 
one would see during the week. Many people there were tourists—domestic Australian tourists and tourists from 
overseas. I actually believe that by deregulating trading hours — 

I have not had a note like the one that Hon Sue Ellery has just put in front of me since Kim Chance told me to sit 
down and shut up! Ha, ha! 

Several members interjected. 

Hon JON FORD: It is not quite the same! 

Hon Sue Ellery: No. You should correct the record. That is not what it says! 

Hon JON FORD: No, it does not say that. For the record, it says “short and sharp”. 

Several members interjected. 

Hon JON FORD: Members, I think these bills will actually extend the market and the benefits that flow will go 
way past retail trading. They will extend investment into more accommodation for tourists and more investment 
in retail outlets as the market grows. I think overall the bills will be a good thing. 

I remember when deregulation, or self-determination, for trading hours came into the Mining and Pastoral 
Region. I was in Karratha at the time. All sorts of people said it would never last and that it would cause all sorts 
of damage. Those sorts of arguments waxed and waned. Members will find in the end, generally, like in my 
electorate and in most areas where people chose extended retail trading hours because of demand—Hon Lynn 
MacLaren made the point that it is voluntary—it will be a good thing. 

I appreciated the comments of Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich about the importance of no retail trading on at least a 
couple of days a year. If we are to have that, Christmas Day and Boxing Day are good days for it because they 
are about what we value most as a community. Members of this place would not argue with the notion that 
family time is good time. It costs us dearly personally when we choose to ignore that. With those short and sharp 
comments, I urge the house to support the bills. 

HON MAX TRENORDEN (Agricultural) [3.34 pm]: My comments will be even shorter on the Retail Trading 
Hours Amendment (Armadale Special Trading Precinct) Bill 2010 and the Retail Trading Hours Amendment 
(Midland Special Trading Precinct) Bill 2010, in case the Leader of the House is worried. I want to make one 
short statement about something that has always annoyed me as a resident of Northam. Back in the days of 
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cheques, which for me is not all that long ago, $1 million worth of cheques were cashed daily in Midland. As 
someone who was four times president of the Northam Chamber of Commerce, and, like all members, a major 
participant in the community, I can tell members that we hit our businesses regularly for donations to keep our 
communities going. When we go to businesses in Midland and ask for a zack, guess what they tell us? They tell 
us where to go and how fast to go! 

HON ADELE FARINA (South West) [3.35 pm]: I also will keep my comments short and sharp on the Retail 
Trading Hours Amendment (Armadale Special Trading Precinct) Bill 2010 and the Retail Trading Hours 
Amendment (Midland Special Trading Precinct) Bill 2010. Extended retail trading hours is always a complex 
issue. Clearly, those of us who love to shop or who have difficulty getting to the shops during usual shopping 
hours support and welcome these bills, and those who work in the retail industry have a completely different 
view about it. A number of people in my electorate came to talk to me about extended retail trading hours when 
it was being considered for Bunbury; we now have it in Bunbury. They were the sorts of issues that were raised. 
If the people ran a family business, they were opposed to extended retail trading hours because it impacted on 
their family and the family was not in a position to hire additional staff or other people during those extended 
hours. If the people were working in the retail industry, they did not particularly like extended hours. But 
obviously other people who were just shoppers welcomed the change. 

Like most members of this place, a number of my family and friends work in the retail industry, and they have 
spent a lot of time in my ear talking about extended retail trading hours, particularly the impact on them and their 
families of having to work on public holidays, which are times for family. Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich mentioned 
Christmas and Boxing Day being particular times, also the New Year holiday and Easter. My family did not go 
to Rockingham on Boxing Day when I was a child; we went to Yanchep every year through most of my life. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich: You should have come to Rockingham. 

Hon ADELE FARINA: We did, I think, one year. 

In any event, the bottom line is that those days are for family. It is important that we consider the views of those 
people who work in the retail sector. It is important that we protect some days of the year when those people can 
be assured of those family opportunities and can continue the family traditions that many of us in this place 
enjoyed when we were growing up. 

There is always a balancing act that we need to deal with in such bills because of competing views. However, it 
is very important that we keep in mind the impact on those people who work in the retail trade, as they do have 
very strong views. In fact, last evening I popped out during the dinner break to visit Borders in Perth. I was 
served there by a shop assistant who made a comment to me about the impact on her of extended trading hours. 
The young lady pointed out to me that Borders is open until nine o’clock on Friday evening—something I did 
not know and which I will now keep in mind. However, I can imagine that there would be safety issues for her 
finishing work at nine o’clock in the evening in Perth, which is very deserted on a Friday at that time, and then 
having to walk to public transport or to where she has parked her car. We therefore must keep these things in 
mind when making these decisions. 

Again, I make the point that we should be doing something to protect family and traditional holidays during the 
year when families like to get together. People in the retail industry have families as well. 

HON NORMAN MOORE (Mining and Pastoral — Leader of the House) [3.40 pm] — in reply: I thank 
members for their comments on these two retail trading hours amendment bills. I should make the point that all 
these bills do is create two new special trading precincts. They do not do anything else. Some of the comments 
made by members were about things that do not relate to these bills; however, to be fair, most of their comments 
were about the consequences of creating these two new trading precincts. Let me put it in these terms. In the 
Perth, Fremantle and Joondalup special trading precincts the minister may, by order, determine what the trading 
hours will be in those precincts. As Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich has pointed out, the Minister for Commerce has 
determined, by virtue of Retail Trading Hours (Special Trading Precincts) Order 2010, dated 30 July 2010, that 
the shops in those three trading precincts can trade from 11.00 am to 5.00 pm on Sundays, from 8.00 am to 9.00 
pm on Mondays through to Fridays, and from 8.00 am to 5.00 pm on Saturdays. The order also provides that 
shops are required to be closed on Anzac Day, Good Friday and Christmas Day, but they can, by choice, be open 
on other days. That is the situation that currently exists in respect of those three trading precincts. What the 
government would expect to do, if these bills are passed and these two new trading precincts are created, is make 
an order that would apply to these new precincts. Presumably that order would be the same as the order that 
applies to the three existing special trading precincts.  
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Some members spent time talking about the importance of family time and about how important Boxing Day and 
New Year’s Day are to families. I do not disagree with that. However, there has been a long history of trading on 
Boxing Day. Indeed, many major retailers hold Boxing Day sales. Those sales are probably more important from 
the point of view of the customer than the sales that are held at other times of the year. I think their concern 
relates more to whether, if Boxing Day happens to fall on a Sunday, the Boxing Day sales might be held on the 
following day. The government has had discussions with the opposition on this matter. I understand that the 
Leader of the Opposition and the Premier have agreed to delete New Year’s Day as a trading day, but to leave 
Boxing Day as a day on which trading can take place. That will mean that the existing Retail Trading Hours 
(Special Trading Precincts) Order 2010 of 30 July 2010 will need to be amended. I guess that will happen in any 
event if these bills are passed and the new order for the Midland and Armadale special trading precincts is 
gazetted. That new order would include New Year’s Day as a day when shops are not permitted to open. That is 
the situation as we see it.  

I have some sympathy for the view that extended trading hours is not all it is made out to be by some people in 
the community. It may also be difficult for employees, albeit there will be, as Hon Lynn MacLaren has quite 
rightly pointed out, many more opportunities for part-time work, and people should be able to organise their time 
to fit in with their requirements and may find opportunities for employment on occasions when they do not have 
it now.  

I think I have responded to the issues raised by Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich. I make the point that all these bills will do 
is create two more special trading precincts. The issue of the days on which shops are allowed to trade is an 
argument for another day. But, if it is of any help in respect to passing these two bills, we have agreed that New 
Year’s Day will be a day on which shops will be required to close. I thank my colleague Hon Alyssa Hayden for 
her support and indicate that she has worked very hard on behalf of her community to have these two precincts 
determined. As she has said, she is very pleased with the outcome that we have achieved. The matters that were 
raised by a couple of other members do not actually relate to this bill. Country areas are not included in this 
legislation. It applies only to two precincts in the metropolitan area. Country areas of the state can make their 
own decisions about trading hours through their local authority.  

That brings me to the comment made by Hon Philip Gardiner that the National Party will not be supporting this 
legislation. I understand the view of the National Party on trading hours. I do not necessarily agree. The member 
talked about cannibalising country centres. That has actually crossed my mind. I do not know why Northam does 
not cannibalise Midland, because under the existing rules prior to this legislation, the major stores in Northam—
Coles and Woolworths—could, if they successfully put their case to the council in Northam, open on Sundays, 
and people from Midland could then go to Northam on Sundays to shop because they cannot shop in Midland. 
So, the reverse situation could apply if people wanted to do that; however, they have chosen not to do that. 
Interestingly, in my own electorate of the Mining and Pastoral Region, shops that are north of the twenty-sixth 
parallel can open any time they like, 24 hours a day, seven days a week. The Coles supermarket in the Karratha 
shopping centre tried that for a while. It was open 24 hours a day, seven days a week. But that did not last for 
very long, because it did not get the custom at three in the morning that it thought it would get. However, that 
flexibility with regard to trading hours is available in the Mining and Pastoral Region and has been very 
successful. 

I thank members for their comments on these two bills.  
 


